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BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 
Administrative and Foundation Offices 

501 Comfort Place, Room A, Mishawaka IN 
April 16, 2014 

7:30 a.m. 
 

A G E N D A 
 
1. Approval of February 19, 2014 Minutes (action) – Corey Cressy (2 minutes) 
 
2. President's Report (information) - Mark Murray (12 minutes) 
 
3. Finance Committee (action)  – Wendell Walsh (14 minutes) 

(a)  2013 Audit 
(b)  Financial Statements  

1.) Revised December 2013 (Post Audit) 
2.) Revised January, February and March 2014 Financial Statements 

 
4. Policies (action) – Dave Haley  (5 minutes) 

[See President’s Report for explanation and details of changes] 
(a)  Bereavement Plan of Care 
(b)  Bereavement Risk Assessment 
(c)  Bereavement Services 
(d)  Clinical Record 

 
5. Foundation Update (information) – Terry Rodino  (5 minutes) 
 
6. Board Education – Rose Kiwanuka, National Director, Palliative Care Association of Uganda 

(PCAU), Kampala, Uganda ( 20Minutes) 
 
7. Chairman’s Report (information) – Corey Cressy (2 minutes) 
 
 

Next meeting June 18, 2014 at 7:30 a.m. 
 

# # # 
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Center for Hospice Care  
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes 

February 19, 2014 
 
Members Present: Corey Cressy, Julie Englert, Amy Kuhar Mauro, Sue Morgan, Mary Newbold, Tim Portolese, Carol Walker, 

Wendell Walsh, Tim Yoder  
Absent: Anna Milligan, Becky Asleson, Carmi Murphy, Francis Ellert, Michael Method, Terry Rodino 
CHC Staff: Mark Murray, Amy Tribbett, Donna Tieman, Karl Holderman, Mike Wargo, Becky Kizer 
 

Topic Discussion Action 
1. Call to Order • The meeting was called to order at 7:30 a.m.  
2. Introductions • New board members Sue Morgan, Tim Portolese and Carol Walker were welcomed. 

Anna Milligan, the other new member, was unable to attend today. 
 

3. Minutes • A motion was made to accept the minutes of the 12/18/13 meeting as presented. The 
motion was accepted unanimously. 

W. Walsh motioned 
T. Yoder seconded 

4. President’s 
Report 

• January ADC was 321 and February so far is 334, a positive difference from 305 
and 315 the first two months of 2013. The estimated breakeven census is 316, which 
is based on the 2014 post sequester budget and budgeted payor case mix.  

• CHC will receive the St. Joseph County Chamber of Commerce 2014 Economic 
Impact Award on 02/27. Corey Cressy will accept the award on our behalf. This 
award was primarily due to our Mishawaka Campus project. Of the four sites we 
were considering at the time, the river walk was the most economical.  

• In the board packet today is an update to the 2013 goals and a copy of the new 2014 
goals. The goals are tied to our Strategic Plan that goes through 2015.  

• The Conflict of Interest Policy was distributed. The board needs to sign this policy 
annually. This is the IRS suggested language and helpful when answering questions 
for our annual “tax return” to them. 

• The Fellow from Mayo Clinic arrives on 03/16 for training in hospice and palliative 
medicine. A mention about this is in the current issue of H&P, which was 
distributed at the meeting.  

• New CMS regulatory mandates begin in 2014. We are still looking at payment 
reform at some point in the future. So in addition to all the internal goals we have, 
these are the additional external expensive mandates and challenges  we have to deal 
with and for which there is no reimbursement. 

• On 04/01 we will have to include more data on the hospice claim form, including 
GIP level of care per discipline in 15 minute increments for non-owned hospice 
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Topic Discussion Action 
facilities, every drug the patient is taking with its NDC number, post mortem visits, 
prescription and injectable drugs, infusions pumps, and more. This has nothing to do 
with how much we get paid. Some of the recent CMS data collection initiatives over 
the last few years may be useful. We can see that CHC makes more nursing visits 
per week than our competitors, so there may be some marketing information we can 
use. Also on 04/01, mandatory submission of Quality Assurance Performance 
Structural Measures for all 2013 collected data is required. We have already 
submitted ours. 

• On 07/01 the new Hospice Item Set (H.I.S.) begins. There are 41 new data elements 
to be collected at the admission and 11 at the discharge of all hospice patients. This 
is for all hospice patients no matter their payor source.   

• On 09/22 the new HIPAA Omnibus Rule for new Business Associate Agreements is 
in effect and in compliance.  

• On 10/01 we can no longer use Adult Failure to Thrive or Debility as a primary 
diagnosis on hospice claims. These two diagnoses were 12% of all hospice claims in 
the country. Also on 10/01 the new ICD-10 diagnosis codes go into effect. The 
current ICD-9 has 14,000 codes and the ICD-10 will have 67,000.  Changes to the 
2014 Medicare Cost Report go into effect later this year for federal FY 2015 with an 
expansion of the level of cost detail. 

• Medicare D – CMS is currently attempting to regulate that hospices should pay for 
all the medications regardless of whether they are related to the terminal illness. If it 
is not related, we have to document why. NHPCO has met with CMS and this may 
be delayed because it is a complete reinterpretation of federal statutes going back to 
the mid-1980s, so we are not doing anything about it until we hear more.   

• CHC is now an official member of The Advisory Board Company, which is a global 
research, technology and consulting firm for hospitals, health care organizations and 
higher education. Our membership is thanks to a deal negotiated by the CEOs in the 
NHERT. We can now access their post-acute care mapping tool and have access to 
Medicare data for our service area for all post-acute care discharge activity by 
hospital and post-acute provider that wasn’t available to us before. We can see 
where hospitals refer their patients for hospice care, and how many came back to the 
hospital within 30 days of discharge for which hospitals would get penalized by 
CMS. We can see which nursing homes hospitals are sending patients to and each 
hospitals readmission rate from specific nursing home discharges. 
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Topic Discussion Action 

5. Finance 
Committee 

• The December 2013 pre-audited financial statement was reviewed. Original 
admissions were up 10% over 2012, and the number of patients served was up 7%. 
The ALOS decreased from 75.5 days in 2012 to 70 days in 2013. HMB days 
decreased from 81 days to 74 days. The median for hospice patients decreased from 
16 days to 13 days, and for Medicare hospice (HMB) patients it decreased from 16 
to 14 days.  

• We now have 15½ months in CHC and Hospice Foundation cash and investment 
reserves. A/R is at 44 days and down $2.7 million from a year ago. As of 12/31 
buildings and land valued at nearly $3.5 million were transferred from the CHC 
balance sheet to the Hospice Foundation balance sheet. These values are reflected in 
the beneficial interest line item on the balance sheet. Liabilities include the Medicare 
room and board pass through, and a couple of health insurance claims incurred and 
unpaid in 2013. YTD total operating revenue was $17.5 million, total revenue $19.4 
million, which was $921,000 under budget. Total expenses YTD were $16.9 
million, which was $206,000 under budget. Net gain $2.4 million, and without the 
beneficial interest in the foundation we had a net gain of $714,000.  

• A motion was made to accept the December 2013 pre-audited financial statement as 
presented. The motion carried unanimously. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
J. Englert motioned 
M. Newbold seconded 

6. Foundation 
Update 

• We finished the year 14% ahead of 2012 in terms of total fundraising. When we 
extract capital campaign, one time gifts and bequests to compare year to year from a 
trending standpoint, we finished the year at $978,000, which is a 5½% increase. 
This is the fourth consecutive year of increases.  

• The 30th Annual Helping Hands Award Dinner will be held on 05/07 at the Hilton 
Garden Inn. This year we will be honoring Bob Deputy. Announcement postcards 
were sent out last week, and invitations and underwriting sponsorship letters will go 
out in a couple weeks. Mary N. and Tim P. volunteered to serve on the dinner 
committee and to make calls.  

• For the fourth consecutive year, Roberta Spencer is once again volunteering in 
Uganda for six weeks to work with Rose Kiwanuka and PCAU. She has a large list 
of things to accomplish while there. If you are interested in following her blogs, you 
can log onto www.foundationforhospice.org/partnerships. We have been in 
partnership with PCAU for five years. Rose will be here 03/21 through 04/17. She 
will be spending time with our staff and a number of organizations. She will be 
attending the NHPCO Management & Leadership Conference in Washington, DC 
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and is scheduled to be a speaker at the annual FHSSA breakfast. A reception will be 
held in her honor at the Mishawaka Campus on 04/16. She will also be present at the 
04/16 CHC board meeting that morning.  

• We are editing the Road to Hope film footage with a scheduled release in late 2014. 
Thanks to a connection made by Collin Erker, who was a part of the film crew, an 
elementary school in Florida has pledged to sponsor a Road to Hope child for one 
year. The Prairie Vista Elementary School Council in Granger sponsored a child last 
year and is planning to do so again in 2014. Okuyamba is now available on the “99 
Cent Movie Channel.” We will receive 30% royalties every time someone chooses 
to watch it.  

• Mishawaka Campus – We are in the process of converting the Edgewater Florist 
building into a palliative care center. We are also in the process of finalizing a plan 
for completion of the grounds project.  

• The Annual Appeal runs through May, and so far has raised $75,000 of our 
$100,000 goal.  

• We did our first donor survey last fall. It was sent to Circle of Caring members 
through the mail, and we received an 11% response rate. Results were favorable 
with 92-93% indicating they agreed or strongly agreed that they were being kept 
informed of the uses of CHC’s funds, they receive the right amount of information 
regarding the use of their donation, and the right amount of recognition for being a 
CHC donor. The remaining 7-8% neither Agreed nor Disagreed. We received a lot 
of favorable comments. There were no negative comments.   

7. Board 
Education 

• The 2013 Year in Review was presented. The Power Point will be posted to the 
board website.  

 

8. Chairman’s 
Report 

• Thank you to our new board members for joining us.   

Adjournment • The meeting adjourned at 8:30 a.m. Next meeting 04/16 
 
Prepared by Becky Kizer for approval by the Board of Directors on 04/16/14. 
 
 
________________________________________________           _____________________________________________ 
Julie Englert, Secretary           Becky Kizer, Recording Secretary 
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Center for Hospice Care 

Hospice Foundation 
President / CEO Report 

April 16, 2014 
(Report posted to Board Website April 10, 2014) 

 
This meeting takes place in Conference Room A at the Mishawaka Campus at 7:30 AM.   

This report includes event information from February 20 – April 16, 2014. 
The Hospice Foundation Board meeting follows in the same room. 

 
 
CENSUS 
 
Through the end of March, first quarter 2014 year to date (YTD) average daily census (ADC) is up 
20 patients per day compared to the same quarter in 2013.  In fact, ADC in March reached levels 
not seen since February of 2012, the same month we hit our one day all-time high of 371.  On 
March 29, our census hit 367.  The overall Elkhart census appears to be climbing and part of this 
increase may be due to the recent arrangement of CHC Medical Director, Amber Burger, MD 
becoming the Director of Palliative Care at Elkhart General Hospital.  They have contracted for her 
services from CHC.  This arrangement truly took off in March.  We have also noticed an increase in 
the Elkhart Hospice House census and occupancy levels as indicated on the next page.  In March 
Elkhart Hospice House occupancy was above the South Bend Hospice House which historically is 
very rare.  Our current overall YTD ADC is above that needed to meet 2014 budget levels. 
 
 

March 2014 Current 
Month 

Year to Date Prior 
Year to Date 

YTD 
Change 

     
Patients Served 479 763 793 (30) 
Original Admissions 151 458 482 (24) 
ADC Hospice 335.61 319.41 295.23 24.18 
ADC Home Health 17.84 17.08 21.60 (4.52) 
ADC CHC Total 353.45 336.49 316.83 19.66 

 
 

February 2013 Current 
Month 

Year to Date Prior 
Year to Date 

YTD 
Change 

     
Patients Served 462 612 624 (12) 
Original Admissions 149 307 313 (6) 
ADC Hospice 318.14 310.90 287.92 22.98 
ADC Home Health 16.79 16.68 21.81 (5.13) 
ADC CHC Total 334.93 327.58 309.73 17.85 
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Monthly Average Daily Census by Office and Hospice Houses 

 
 2014 2014 2014 2014 2014 2014 2013 2013 2013 2013 2013 2013 
 Jan Feb Mar Apr May June July Aug Sept Oct Nov Dec 
 
S.B.: 196 202 212    174 189 195 198 194 201 
 
Ply: 62 72 71    60 57 65 61 62 59 
 
Elk: 53 51 60    70 68 66 67 66 58 
 
SBH: 5 6 5    5 4 5 4 4 4 
 
EKH: 4 4 6    4 3 4 3 3 2 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Total: 321 335 353    313 321 334 333 329 324 
 
 
HOSPICE HOUSES 
 

March 2014 Current 
Month 

Year to Date Prior 
Year to Date 

YTD 
Change 

SB House Pts Served 33 88 115 (27) 
SB House ALOS 4.94 5.77 4.57 1.20 
SB House Occupancy 75.12% 80.63% 83.49% -2.86% 
     
Elk House Pts Served 37 79 60 19 
Elk House ALOS 4.86 5.22 4.63 0.59 
Elk House Occupancy 82.95% 65.40% 44.13% 21.27% 

 
 

February 2013 Current 
Month 

Year to Date Prior 
Year to Date 

YTD 
Change 

SB House Pts Served 38 64 83 (19) 
SB House ALOS 4.71 5.39 3.99 1.40 
SB House Occupancy 91.33% 83.54% 80.15% 3.39% 
     
Elk House Pts Served 27 49 37 12 
Elk House ALOS 4.33 4.73 4.11 0.62 
Elk House Occupancy 59.69% 56.17% 36.80% 19.37% 
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PATIENTS IN FACILITIES 
 
Of the 479 patients served in March, 149 resided in facilities, and of the 462 patients served in 
February, 148 resided in facilities.  The average daily census of patients in skilled nursing homes, 
assisted living facilities, and group homes during March was 122; February was 115 and YTD 
through March 2014 was 117. 
 
 
FINANCES 
 
Karl Holderman, CFO, reports the February and March Financials will be posted to the Board 
website on Tuesday morning, April 15th following Finance Committee approval.  For information 
purposes, the non-approved February 2013 financials are below. 
 

February 2014 Financial Information 
 

Center for Hospice Care      

(Numbers include CHC’s beneficial interest in the Hospice Foundation including its loss / gain) 

February Overall Revenue  $        1,916,420  Year to Date Overall Revenue  $          3,036,989  

February Total Expense  $        1,359,950   Year to Date Total Expense  $          2,759,758  

February Net Gain  $           556,470  Year to Date Net Gain  $             277,231  

      

      

Hospice Foundation      

Feb Development Income  $            58,012   Year to Date Development Income  $             109,698  

Feb Investment Gains (Loss)  $           592,911  Year to Date Investment Income  $             279,674  

Feb Overall revenue  $           651,110  Year to Date Overall Revenue   $             389,650 

Total Feb Expenses  $           166,476  Total Year to Date Expenses   $             324,184 

Feb Net Gain  $           484,634        Year to Date Overall Net   $               65,466 

      

      

Combined      

Feb Overall Revenue  $       2,082,896   Year to Date Overall Revenue  $         3,361,161  

Feb Overall Net Gain  $          556,470   Year to Date Overall Net Gain  $            277,231  

 
At the end of February 2014, the overall combined net gain for CHC / HF was $277,231.  CHC’s 
Year to Date Net without the beneficial interest in the HF was $211,763. 
 
At the end of February 2014, the Foundation’s Intermediate Investments totaled $4,364,782.  Long 
Term Investments totaled $15,645,707. 
 
CHC’s assets on February 28, 2014, including its beneficial interest in the Hospice Foundation, 
totaled nearly $33.7MM.  At November 30, 2013 HF’s assets alone totaled just over $33.9MM and 
debt related to the low interest line of credit associated with the Mishawaka Campus project totaled 
nearly $5.9MM. 
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2013 AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 
The 2013 audited financial statements are on the Board Agenda.  They are scheduled to be reviewed 
by the Finance Committee on Tuesday April 15 when they meet with the auditors from David Culp 
and Co., LLP.  The audit, along with the post-audit December 2013 financial statements, will be 
posted to the board website on Tuesday morning following the Finance Committee meeting for 
those wishing to review the materials prior to Wednesday’s board meeting.  Hard copies of the 2013 
audited financial statements will be distributed to all board members at the Wednesday meeting. 
 
 
CHC VP/COO UPDATE 
 
Dave Haley, VP/COO, reports that CHC experienced 35 DBAs (very late referrals where we arrive 
within hours of the referral and find the patient already expired -- Dying Before Admission) from 
the three major hospitals in the first quarter of 2014.  We experienced 33 DBAs in the first quarter 
of 2013 and 31 in the first quarter of 2012.  There appears to be no significant decrease in the 
number of DBAs in light of our routinely sharing this information with each of the hospitals and 
since we have instituted hospital contract addendums whereby fragile terminal patients can be 
simultaneously discharged from the hospital, admitted to our hospice as a patient, and remain 
physically within the hospital.  Educational efforts will continue with the hospitals regarding earlier 
referrals and greater use of the simultaneous discharge/admission process.  DBA information shared 
with each hospital is specific to that institution and is broken down by calendar year, by month, and 
down to frequency by day of the week. 
 
Jennifer Kuyava, M.D, the Hospice and Palliative Medicine Fellow from Mayo Clinic in Rochester, 
Minnesota, has arrived and is completing her training with CHC, which will end on April 11.  
Everything appears to have been progressing well and we appreciate this opportunity to provide 
training for Mayo Clinic.  Mayo only has two Fellows in Hospice and Palliative Medicine.  One 
went to their owned facility in Arizona and the other came to Mishawaka, IN. 
 
We are having our first graduate student rotation for a learning practicum from IUSB in our 
Bereavement Service department. 
 
Dave and I have had preliminary meetings with Miller’s Healthcare Systems, Inc. and Hamilton 
Grove nursing homes, assisted living and CCRS programs to explore mutual synergies to meet their 
desires to provide palliative care services in their care settings.  Meetings have gone well and we are 
pitching to them specific customized programming for their locations to enhance the collaborative 
efforts of CHC and their respective institutions.  The program is based upon a model successfully 
instituted by a hospice program in Pittsburgh that was also a member of the National Hospice 
Executive Roundtable (NHERT). 
 
Dave has met with Alick’s Home Medical Equipment, our preferred provider of durable medical 
equipment, regarding our new preferred provider contractual arrangement and things appear to be 
progressing well with them and with CHC.  We are projecting this new relationship, which was 
several years in the negotiation process, to save CHC substantial dollars and also benefit Alick’s. 
 
Dave Haley’s Census Charts are contained as an attachment to this report. 
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DIRECTOR OF NURSING UPDATE 
 
Donna Tieman, RN, BA, CHPN reports the nursing department successfully completed CHC’s first 
pediatric blood transfusion in the home on February 25, 2014.  Through collaborative efforts 
between CHC nursing staff and the The Medical Foundation we were able to honor the wishes of 
the patient and family to keep the child in the home her last days.  The blood transfusion gave a 10 
year old girl two additional quality weeks with her family. 
 
In March, Donna Tieman was the guest speaker for the Club for Compassionate Care in Medicine at 
Notre Dame.  The Club is comprised of pre-medicine students at Notre Dame.  The topic presented 
was roadblocks effecting compassionate care delivery. 
 
Four CHC nurses passed the Hospice and Palliative Care certification exam in February and March.  
Four additional nurses are registered to take the exam in May and June.  This certification exam 
designates our nurses as experts in the field of hospice and palliative care.  Our goal is to set 
ourselves apart from other Hospices by offering expertly trained clinical staff delivering best 
practice end of life care. 
 
 
HOSPICE FOUNDATION VP / COO UPDATE 
 
Mike Wargo, VP/COO, Hospice Foundation (HF), reports… 
 
Fund Raising Comparative Summary 
 
Through March 2014, the Development Department recorded the following calendar year gift totals 
as compared with the same period during the prior four years:   

 
Year to Date Total Revenue (Cumulative) 

 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 
January 64,964.45 32,655.69    36,775.87     83,619.96 51,685.37 
February 108,025.76 64,530.43    88,893.51   166,563.17    109,724.36 
March 231,949.73 165,468.92  194,345.35   264,625.29    176,641,04 
April 354,644.69 269,676.53  319,818.81 395,299.97  
May 389,785.41 332,141.44  416,792.85   446,125.49  
June 477,029.89 427,098.62  513,432.22    534,757.61     
July 532,913.52 487,325.01  579,801.36    604,696.88  
August 585,168.77 626,466.72  643,819.01    783,993.15  
September 671,103.04 724,782.28 736,557.59  864,352.82  
October 992,743.37 1,026,728.58 846,979.95   922,261.84   
November 1,043,750.46 1,091,575.65 895,164.28       969,395.17  
December 1,178,938.91 1,275,402.38 1,027,116.05 1,185,322.83  

 
Year to Date Monthly Revenue 

(less Elkhart Hospice House capital campaign, bequests and one-time major gifts) 
 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 

January 52,442.49 32,110.69 32,309.58 83,380.18 51,685.37 
February 41,364.37 30,644.74 43,783.64 82,943.21 43,038.99 
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March 65,886.51 99,796.42 102,351.84 98,212.12 66,916.68 
April 104,544.96 97,332.61 123,998.46  130,674.68  
May 33,768.72 51,753.98  90,909.04 40,825.52  
June 74,084.48 90,718.18 92,036.89  65,815.51  
July 55,278.63 53,536.39 62,069.43  69,939.27  
August 51,240.25 83,202.86 64,017.65  92,732.69  
September 85,629.27 94,000.56 92,808.58  80,335.67  
October 66,061.97 47,779.09 65,904.80  56,439.02  
November  49,247.09 48,284.08 46,674.33  47,133.33  
December 115,188.45 133,617.73 111,236.77   130,277.99  
Total 794,737.19 862,777.33 928,101.01   978,709.19 161,642.04 

 
Special Events & Projects 
 
A Circle of Caring luncheon was held at the Mishawaka Campus on Monday, March 10th.  
Approximately 30 donors and supporters attended the event, which included a brief program 
reviewing CHC/HF’s 2013 accomplishments as well as a general update on Phase II campus 
development plans.  Circle of Caring luncheons are one of our “touches” for $1,000 + annual 
donors and key influencers. 
 
Planning continues for 2014’s major events including 30th Annual Helping Hands Award Dinner, 
which will be held at Hilton Garden Inn on May 7.  Postcards announcing the event and this year’s 
honoree, Bob Deputy, were sent in early March. Sponsorship packages were also sent to more than 
300 prospective underwriters during the month.   
 
The 29th Annual Walk for Hospice, which will start from the Mishawaka Campus for the first time, 
is scheduled for August 10th.  Plans for the coming year include having a music/ice cream social 
stop at the band shell at Battell Park, encouraging more businesses and organizations to field teams 
and refreshing the layout and architecture of the web site to encourage pre-registration and 
fundraising.  
 
Although the weather hasn’t been conducive to bike riding, more than 56 riders have already 
registered for the 6th Annual Bike Michiana for Hospice, scheduled for September 14 at St. 
Patrick’s County Park.  The event is already being promoted via RacePlayMichiana locally, Bike 
Indiana statewide and the Mike Bentley bike site regionally.  As details for this year’s event are 
firmed up we will ramp up our promotional efforts, which will include e-blasts to past participants, 
social media (Facebook and Twitter in particular), targeted web advertising and distributing 
brochures to regional/Midwest bike shops.  Our ND interns produced two promotional television 
spots (:60 and :30), which will be used as PSA with our media sponsor and other local television 
stations over the summer. 
 
Global Partners in Care / PCAU 
 
Roberta Spencer recently returned from Uganda after six weeks of serving as a volunteer liaison for 
the fourth consecutive year.  She worked with the Palliative Care Association of Uganda (PCAU) 
on spiritual care presentations, Road to Hope program monitoring, staff training and a series of 
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board and outreach meetings.  Her blog is available on the Foundation’s web site at 
www.foundationforhospice.org/partnerships. 
 
Rose Kiwanuka, National Director, PCAU, arrived in South Bend on March 21and will be here 
until April 17. She attended NHPCO’s Management and Leadership Conference during her first 
week in the U.S.  She also spoke at the annual FHSSA breakfast.  At the breakfast FHSSA 
announced their name change to Global Partners in Care.  A number of educational and outreach 
activities are planned for her four-week visit including meetings with leaders of various Notre 
Dame internship programs; ND partners and potential partners; a presentation to Holy Cross 
College students and faculty; a presentation to the Compassionate Care in Medicine Club at Notre 
Dame; a lunch presentation to nursing and social work students, faculty and alumni at IU South 
Bend and a number of meetings with CHC/HF staff.  A “Bon Voyage” reception will be held in her 
honor at the Mishawaka Campus on the evening of Wednesday, April 16.  
 
Rose, Denis Kidde, HF International Programming Coordinator, and Mike Wargo will represent 
CHC/HF at a Hollywood celebrity event to raise money for the Road to Hope Fund on April 14th.  
The fundraising group includes celebrities Torrey DeVitto, film / television actress, and Brandi 
Milloy, PopSugar’s Lifestyle TV host and Food Reporter/Producer.  The hosting committee 
includes a number of Torrey and Brandi’s Hollywood friends and local fundraisers. 
 
Road to Hope Program / Documentary 
 
The Road to Hope program now has 17 children enrolled.  During her recent visit to Uganda, 
Roberta Spencer visited many of the students – and learned that George Bazaire, who was the 
inspiration for the program, aspires to be president one day.  Overall the students seem to be 
thriving in the program.  PCAU receives regular reports from many of the referring palliative 
organizations as well. 
 
A crowdfunding initiative is in production, timed to coincide with the Hollywood fundraising event. 
The platform is provided through Global Partners in Care.  The goal is to raise $5,000 in 60 days.  
We anticipate it going live at the end of next week.  It will be featured in the May e-newsletter with 
a link to donate. 
 
Ted Mandell of the Notre Dame Film, Television and Theatre department has begun editing the 
documentary, scheduled for release in late 2014.  A new teaser is being produced that will feature 
video footage of George with an inspiring voice-over by Torrey DeVitto. 
 
Mishawaka Campus 
 
Build-out of the new Palliative Care Center at the former Edgewater Florist building is now 
approximately 80% complete.  Work is scheduled to begin in May on the campus grounds 
completion project. Once completed, the campus will have a much more finished look and feel. 
Significant visual improvements, including signage, are planned at both main campus entry points 
on Cedar Street.  The areas surrounding all of the campus buildings, which were not completed 
during Phase I construction, will get fresh landscaping.  The green space between the main 
buildings and the River Walk will be completed, and will include seating nodes, a veteran’s 
memorial, walkways and perimeter fencing.  
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Hospice Foundation was approached by the Executor of the Estate of the long-time owner and 
resident of the house located immediately adjacent to campus, at the corner of Madison and Pine 
Streets, with an offer to sell the property.  Following a professionally-performed market analysis, 
and with approval from the Hospice Foundation board of directors, the property was acquired in 
March.  While we have no immediate use plans for the property, ownership of this strategically 
located parcel protects our investment and secures the opportunity for future campus expansion 
should the need present itself. 
 
Annual Giving 
 
As of March 31st, 2013 Annual Appeal has reached $81,725.54 of its ambitious $100,000 goal.  
This is the first Annual Appeal to feature the new “Champion” giving level, set at $25,000 in 
annual, cumulative donations.  Through 3/31, we have had a total of 530 gifts, with an average gift 
of $152.41.  By comparison, the 2011 Annual Appeal raised $81,090.16 with an average gift of 
$126.11; 2012 was $91,267.21 with an average gift of $139.98. 
 
An e-blast was sent at the end of January reminding donors and potential donors that those giving at 
the Helping Hands Society level or above before January 31, 2014 would receive two 
complimentary tickets to this year’s Helping Hands Award Dinner.  We received two additional 
donations at this level as a result of the e-blast as well as a number of additional online donations.  
The Annual Appeal will continue through the month of May.  
 
Communications 
 
The communications strategy for the Foundation is being updated and will include two new 
communication campaigns for 2014: Cornerstones for Living: The Crossroads Campaign will be the 
name of the Hospice Foundation’s upcoming comprehensive fundraising campaign and The Road to 
Hope, which will be simultaneously focused on raising money for our program that supports 
orphaned child caregivers in Uganda and on promoting the upcoming documentary film of the same 
name.  We have produced a preliminary thought-board for The Crossroads Campaign; the primary 
campaign brochure is in the draft copy phase.  More information regarding these campaigns will be 
presented at upcoming board meetings. 
 
The spring issue of Crossroads will be in mailboxes later this month.  To commemorate the 40th 
Anniversary of Hospice coming to America, this edition features the first in a four-part series of 
stories about the history of the hospice movement.  It will also include stories on CHC receiving the 
St. Joseph County Chamber of Commerce’s “2014 Economic Impact Award,” upcoming events and 
a story by Brandi Milloy about her experience volunteering at PCAU a few months ago. 
 
We continue to communicate with donors, supporters, event attendees and potential attendees, and 
media connections through a variety of print, electronic and social media channels. We have added 
a new web site for Road to Hope Fund, which will allow us to expand the information offered about 
the program as it grows and allow the current web site to focus primarily on the documentary. 
 
Third-Party Fundraising 
 
Bucky and the Lip Rippers held a fundraising event at the LaSalle Kitchen and Tavern on March 1, 
raising $1,790 for CHC. In addition, LaSalle Kitchen and Tavern provided complementary 
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appetizers to guests throughout the evening.  This is the second time the band has held a fundraiser 
on behalf of CHC.  We are very grateful for their support and for that of everyone who came out to 
enjoy the evening and help support CHC. 
 
 
COMMUNICATIONS, MARKETING, VOLUNTEERS AND ACCESS 
 
Amy Tribbett, Director of Marketing and Access reports... 
 
Volunteer Department 
 
On April 2, nearly 200 volunteers, guests, and staff attended the 2014 Volunteer Recognition and 
Annual Report luncheon held at the Century Center.  CHC Volunteer Pauline Pierson, Plymouth, 
was awarded the 2014 John Kreuger, MD Hospice Caring Award.  CHC also awarded its first-ever 
30-Year Volunteer Service pin to Connie Nyerges.  Fourteen volunteers received a five-year pin, 15 
volunteers received a 10-year pin, six volunteers earned a 15-year pin, and two volunteers received 
a 20-year pin.  The featured guest at the luncheon was author and inspirational speaker, Joyce 
Sheldon.  Joyce has published several inspirational books and is well known by those who have 
attended National Hospice and Palliative Care Association (NHPCO) conferences over the years. 
 
Marketing Department 
 
On April 1, in collaboration with Sprenger Health Care of Mishawaka, CHC hosted author and 
inspirational speaker, Joyce Sheldon.  Joyce did a community presentation to nearly 30 attendees 
entitled “Finding Hope in the Midst of Despair.” 
 
The South Bend Tribune will feature a Viewpoint on either April 12 or 14 about the importance of 
Advance Directives authored by the CHC CEO about National Healthcare Decisions Day which is 
April 16.  In the April issue of Senior Life, Amy Tribbett authored an article titled, “Make Your 
Wishes Known on National Healthcare Decisions Day.” 
 
As an outcome of a presentation to the National Hospice Executive Roundtable in Boston, 2013, 
CHC, in collaboration with True North, will be piloting a product/service where our staff 
(eventually anyone in our community) will be able to complete their Advance Directives, and store 
them in the “cloud,” making them accessible from virtually anywhere.  In short, True North 
provides an online platform that allows users to document their healthcare advocate and make 
important healthcare choices.  A TurboTax-like “wizard” guides the user toward completion.  Your 
healthcare advocate can be chosen from your Facebook friends or simply typed in.  The document 
can be electronically signed and it’s been vetted by the American Bar Association for all 50 states.  
See www.truenorthhealthcare.com.  We are piloting this with staff first, reporting our findings and 
will then begin discussions with them on branding, etc.  Our CHC strategic plan includes the 
development of a web-based “Institute for Advance Care Planning” and this could be a great fit. 
 
On April 10, CHC hosted “Helping Adolescents Cope with Loss,” a live webinar produced by the 
Hospice Foundation of America.  This event was attended by 30 area professionals involved with 
youth including social workers, case managers, funeral home employees and more.  Attendees were 
able to earn three CEUs. 
 

Page - 18

http://www.truenorthhealthcare.com/


Year-four research was completed recently by Transcend Hospice Marketing Group.  Three-
hundred residents within our eight-county service area were surveyed.  Below is a summarization of 
the findings. 
 
Key Metrics: 
• Top-of- mind recall for hospice is 21% (No increase from 2012; Increase in 2014 for doctors 

being a resource); Top-of-mind recall for hospice as expert in hospice care is 31% (no 
statistical change from 2012). 

• 15% of total respondents recall seeing or hearing something about CHC or variations of the 
provider name (no statistical change since 2012) 

 
Trends to watch from a general public perspective / perception: 
• Hospice as source of advice if family member was terminally ill is second behind doctors for 

all age groups except the 50-59 year olds.  We are targeting the right audience, and they are 
looking to be more proactive as caregivers; this could have implications for our messages. 

• Community still unsure how hospice is paid for. 
• Respondents still noting “new information” that a patient can self-refer or call hospice on 

their own, even though our data shows these referrals have increased 50% in the last three 
years. 

• Physicians continue to be a key referral source from the public perception perspective. 
• Potential value for offering “expert team” is increasing. 
 
Outreach and Liaison News in February & March 
 
Number of Patient Referral Pre-Assessments Visits  15 
Number of Hospital Visits     40 
Number of ECF Visits     88 
Number of Assisted Living Facility or CCRC Visits  33 
Number of Physician Practices Visits    73 
 
Lunches and Speaking Engagements 
 
• Speaker for the Life Enrichment Center at Tolson Center in downtown Elkhart Lunch and 

Learn.  Showed Consider the Conversation.   
• EGH Manager of Case Management meeting.  Very positive about CHC services and very 

excited about CHC’s Amber Burger, MD starting as their Director of Palliative Care.  
• Lunch with Social Services Staff at Courtyard Healthcare ECF Goshen. 
• Met with ten staff members from Woodlawn Cardio Pulmonary.  
• Coffee with Memorial Hospital Department of Social Services. 
• Presented Hospice 101 to the Mishawaka Rotary Club. 
• Presented Consider the Conversation to St. Paul’s Lutheran Church in Bremen. 
• Presented Consider the Conversation to the Middlebury Ministerial Association as a way to 

access more area churches. 
• Presented Hospice 101 to the New Paris Senior 60+ group with 16 in attendance. 
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Facility Protocol Project Development 
 
The “Facility Protocol Project” is a CHC in-house designed process of gathering collaborative 
facility care partner information and personalized preferences on certain aspects of CHC facility 
(nursing home, assisted living, and group home) clinical visit activity by CHC care staff.  This 
comes directly from the current CHC Strategic Plan “Find out what our customers want and 
customize our relationship with them to meet their needs and expectations.”  Through a series of 
meetings with facility DON’s, facility-specific information is gathered with a focus on the facility’s 
personalized preferences for CHC care team visit activity as they pertain to multiple activity 
categories.  These preferences will be catalogued and shared with all CHC facility care staff as well 
as posted electronically via the staff Intranet and updated regularly.  These facility informational 
categories include: 
 
• 24-hour ingress/egress information, including security codes 
• Listing of facility Management personnel, including personalized facility communication 

preferences pertaining to CHC visit activity 
• Billing office contact information 
• Electronic charting access information 
• DME preferences 
• Detailed facility pharmacy information, including delivery days/times, medication order 

deadline days/times, stat order options/procedures 
• EDK inventory listing 
• CHC Care Kit preference 
• Nearest 24-hour Walgreen’s and CVS locations 
• For the benefit of CHC non-facility IDT and triage personnel who visit facilities for 

emergency and weekend visits, facility demographic information is included.  
• To enhance communication between CHC non-facility IDT and triage personnel and CHC 

facility IDT personnel and to ensure sound continuity of patient care and facility customer 
service, CHC facility IDT contact information is included. 

 
During February and March, CHC Community Liaisons had meetings to discuss the Facility 
Protocol Project initiative with: 
 
• DON Southfield 
•       DON Sterling House 
• DON Sprenger 
• ADON Sprenger 
• DON Holy Cross House 
• Miller’s Merry Manor Walkerton – met with the administrative team  
• Miller’s Merry Manor Culver – Met with SW Karen 
• DON Tanglewood Trace 
• Executive Director, Greenleaf ECF/AFL in Elkhart 
• DON, Sanctuary at Holy Cross 
• Wellness Director (DON) The Hearth 
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Miscellaneous Referral Source Meetings 
 
• Michiana Hematology Oncology Plymouth office with CHC Medical Director, Jon Kubley, 

MD. 
• Met with Administrator Bob Briggs from Valley View. 
• RT Memorial Hospital Pulmonary Rehab; Breathe Easy. 
• Memorial Hospital Cardiac Rehab; Heart Wise. 
• Alzheimer’s and Dementia of Northern IN. 
• Administrator, Cardinal Nursing & Rehab. 
• Met with new Administrator and new Social Service Director to review services and current 

patients at Catherine Kasper facility. 
• Met with SJRMC Social Worker to discuss the GIP in-service scheduled.  
• Met with the PCC coordinator for Anchor Home Health. We have received two Pediatric 

referrals from this new to the area provider. 
• Courtyard Healthcare – Met with the Activity Director to discuss the Adopt a Soldier 

program. 
• The Hearth ALF in Granger to speak at family night about what hospice does (highlight).  

Presentation included three other hospices.  
• Greenleaf HC ECF ALF Elkhart - Met with Community Services Representative.  CHC is 

going to sponsor one of their Senior Executive Club Breakfasts (they provide food we do 
program). 

• Met with the office Manager from Trinity Home Health in Rochester. We have received a 
referral from them recently.  

 
Opportunities  
 
• Hamilton Grove meeting set up meeting with CHC CEO and COO to discuss Palliative 

Care. 
• Greencroft: Southfield Village Administrator interested in exploring both Respite and 

Palliative Care possibilities on his CCRC campus. 
• The Documentation of Decline inservice has been completed for presentation to facility 

personnel.  First booking is 4/8 at Holy Cross House. 
• Ongoing discussion with Golden Living Center regarding possible lengthier contract.  

Executive Director of Mishawaka location requested call back week of 4/8/14. 
 
 
2013 VOLUNTEER HOURS 
 
We recently confirmed that CHC/HF combined now had over 500 volunteers participating in 
various activities during 2013.  For CHC alone, Medicare requires that we recruit and train 
volunteers to assist with patient care purposes and also calculate the dollar value savings to the 
agency annually.  This requirement has been included in the federal statute for the Medicare 
Hospice Benefit since it was introduced in the mid-1980s.  Hospice is the only Medicare provider 
with a volunteer component requirement and that includes for-profit hospices.  During 2013, CHC 
volunteers donated 17,310 hours of their time.  That’s the equivalent of 8.3 FTE’s who never call in 
sick or take a vacation.  Hours were up 3% from 2012.  CHC volunteers drove 42,599 miles – 
equivalent to driving around the earth 1.7 times -- to see patients in their residential home setting 
and in nursing homes, assisted living facilities as well as our own Hospice Houses.  Mileage for 
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2013 was up 9% from 2012.  Total dollar savings to CHC was $402,412, an increase of 14% from 
2012.  CHC has one volunteer coordinator stationed in South Bend, Plymouth and Elkhart as well 
as Volunteer Recruiter spread across 3.2 FTEs. 
 
 
CLINICAL POLICY UPDATES 
 
There are four policies on the agenda which have been updated to reflect either current practice or 
bring in line with current regulations.  We ask for board approval of the minor changes to these 
policies.  There are: 
 
Bereavement Plan of Care – the change is to reflect that we now present one memorial service in 
December of each year. 
 
Bereavement Risk Assessment – the changes are simply to reflect current practice of the 
Bereavement Department. 
 
Bereavement Services – the change is to reflect the expectation defined by the Medicare Conditions 
of Participation for length of bereavement services provided by a hospice program. 
 
Clinical Record – the changes reflect current processes and new software.  Discharge summaries are 
no longer completed within two weeks after discharge, but rather at the time the patient is 
discharged from the Agency.  Medical records addendums are now completed in an electronic 
Memo and electronically attached to the document that contains the page needing addended. 
 
 
CHC RECEVIES “2014 ECONOMIC IMPACT AWARD” FROM ST. JOSEPH COUNTY 
CHAMBER OF COMMERECE 
 
Center for Hospice Care received the St. Joseph County Chamber of Commerce's 2014 Economic 
Impact Award at the chamber's "Salute to Business" luncheon on March 27.  The Economic Impact 
Award recognizes a company's strategic vision and its sustainable capital investment in the St. 
Joseph County economy.  There are various newspaper clippings and press releases about this 
award attached to this President’s Report. 
 
 
NHERT MEETS WITH THE ADVISORY BOARD COMPANY DURING NHPCO MLC 
 
Because so many of the eleven CEOs in the National Hospice Executive Roundtable (NHERT) 
were in Washington, DC for the NHPCO Management Leadership Conference, we took this 
opportunity to meet for a full day with the Advisory Board Company at their international corporate 
headquarters on M Street NW.  We met with ten of their researchers and topics included the 
Advisory Board Company’s recent research related to hospice and palliative care, as well as insight 
into the hospital/health system approach and current thinking regarding hospice and palliative care 
delivery.  Representative research for discussion included their publications such as “Realizing the 
Full Benefit of Palliative Care” and “Opportunities to Expand Concurrent Care.”  Advance Care 
Planning discussion included the current landscape of end-of-life decision aids, including the range 
of decisions being made, the scope of available resources and the characteristics of those tools.  
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Early findings related to implementation challenges and best practices for leveraging end-of-life 
tools.  Also discussed were key lessons from Advisory Board Company’s research on cancer center-
hospice partnerships including: strategy for integrating palliative care into oncology practice; cancer 
center and hospice provider partnership structures; hospital processes for selecting hospice partners; 
crafting mutually beneficial hospital-hospice coordination agreements; and how to build physician 
support for a palliative care program.  We also had an introduction to the Advisory Board’s Data 
and Analytics group -- the dedicated team supporting member quantitative and analytical challenges 
– who presented an overview of the group and the balancing of on-demand tool access with 
customized analytical project support and an introduction to tools related to hospice and palliative 
care.  Because we went to them, this meeting at their office was included in our group membership 
and was of no additional cost.   
 
 
NATIONAL REGULATORY UPDATE 
 
One of the biggest time-consuming challenges we are currently dealing with is the Hospice and Part 
D fiasco laid upon us by CMS.  CMS issued final guidance on Part D and hospice on March 10, 
2014.  This final guidance will change admission and medication management processes in every 
hospice that cares for Medicare beneficiaries.  Federal regulations at 42 CFR § 418.202(f) stipulate 
that the Medicare Hospice Benefit covers only drugs and biologicals used primarily for the relief of 
pain and symptom control for the terminal illness and related conditions (the term “drugs and 
biologicals” is defined in section 1861(t) of the Social Security Act).  The recently finalized CMS 
guidance on Part D and hospice will require hospice providers to adjust their admission and 
medication management processes for Medicare beneficiaries.  Effective May 1, 2014, Part D plan 
sponsors are required to reject all prescription drugs billed to Part D for beneficiaries who have 
elected the hospice benefit unless or until the hospice notifies the Part D plan, through a prior 
authorization process, that the medication is unrelated to the terminal illness or related conditions.  
Once the plan sponsor processes the prior authorization for drugs unrelated to the terminal illness, 
Part D will process the claim.  The hospice will be responsible if the drug is related to the terminal 
illness or related conditions, or the beneficiary may be financially responsible if the drug is related 
to the terminal illness but the hospice has determined that it is not medically necessary.  This means 
the hospice will have even more new data to collect during the admission process and increased 
documentation requirements for the determination of relatedness along with the completion of the 
prior authorization forms.  A few of the numerous challenges include the fact many patients don’t 
understand their Part D coverage or which one they signed up for during the most recent open 
enrollment period.  Hospices currently have no mechanism at all to validate Part D eligibility or 
determine which Part D plan a patient has prior to admission.  We will have the capability once 
CMS’s HIPAA Eligibility Transaction System (HETS) replaces the Common Working File (CWF) 
and HETS is functional.  However, that has been delayed with no date set for implementation.  
Currently, only a pharmacy can see this information.  Somehow – we are still figuring this out -- at 
the patient admission, the Hospice Medical Director will need to determine for EACH medication 
(hospice patients average 16 -32 different medications) how it fits into one of four categories:  
related to the terminal illness; related but no longer medically necessary; unrelated to the terminal 
illness and which should be paid for by Part D; and unrelated to the terminal illness but no longer 
medically necessary.  This last category means that it wouldn’t be covered by anyone and it would 
need to be paid for by the patient if they wish to continue taking it.  For any medication not covered 
by the hospice, the hospice medical director must also write an explanation for EACH medication 
regarding “why” it is not related to the terminal illness.  It is unclear how much of an “explanation” 
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would be needed for a thyroid or arthritis medication being unrelated to various terminal illnesses.  
This information must then be communicated verbally or in writing to the correct Part D insurance 
plan for that specific beneficiary in order for the pharmacy to release the medication to the patient 
and charge the correct payor.  Again, ALL pharmacies will reject ALL medications immediately 
when the patient elects the Medicare Hospice Benefit beginning May 1.  When it comes to what is 
and is not related to the terminal illness, at this time, CMS has instructed the Part D plans to “take 
the hospice’s word” for the determination.  CMS expects Hospice and the Part D sponsor will 
coordinate their benefits.  CMS expects the hospice or prescriber will promptly provide verbal or 
written communication for prior authorization.  CMS expects the hospice will provide information 
explaining why the drug is unrelated to the terminal illness or related conditions to the Part D plan 
and to the patient.  CMS expects Part D sponsor will accept and maintain the documentation about 
un-relatedness and is therefore reimbursable under Part D and process the claim.  CMS expects the 
Part D sponsor and hospice will negotiate retrospective recovery of the amounts paid, if the sponsor 
has paid for drugs after the effective date of the hospice election, but prior to receipt of notification 
from CMS.  There are obviously many problems with all of this, including that some Part D plans 
that have jumped the gun and have begun rejecting all medications already.  Some assumed since 
the CMS Guidance came out March 10, that all of this started March 11.  Some Plans have already 
sent erroneous letters to beneficiaries about the process stating it’s already here and what would 
happen should they choose to elect the Medicare Hospice Benefit.  There is much more, but I don’t 
have time or room to cover all of it here.  Needless to say, all of this additional confusion for 
beneficiaries regarding who is paying for what drug and when could delay admissions to hospice, 
dampen a patient’s already non-enthusiastic attitude toward signing up for “hospice,” and all of this 
is taking place during a time the industry is experiencing shorter and shorter lengths of stay and a 
“piling on” of new, unfunded regulatory mandates and problematic, time-consuming data gathering 
activities.   
 
The Part D muddle is in addition to what began days ago on April 1, 2014.  It’s called the 
Additional Data Reporting Requirement (Mandatory Reporting) CMS CR 8358 which requires 
hospice providers to include additional information on the actual hospice claim form.  Additional 
data reporting includes visit reporting for general inpatient care, reporting the service facility 
National Provider Identifier (NPI) where the service was performed when the service is not 
performed at the same location as the billing hospice’s location, and reporting of infusion pumps 
and prescription drugs.  Hospices report line-item visit data for hospice staff providing General 
Inpatient Care (GIP) to hospice patients in skilled nursing facilities or in hospitals for claims with 
dates of service on or after April 1, 2014.  This includes visits by hospice nurses, aides, social 
workers, physical therapists, occupational therapists, and speech-language pathologists, on a line-
item basis, with visit and visit length to be reported in 15 minute increments.  Additionally, new 
post-mortem visit reporting is required using appropriate visit revenue codes for the corresponding 
discipline in 15 minute increments along with further instructions if the visit begins and ends 
spanning a period involving midnight.  Prescription drug reporting includes reporting on a line-item 
basis per fill (based on the amount dispensed by the pharmacy); using correct revenue codes and the 
National Drug Code (NDC) number representing the quantity of the drug filled which shall be 
reported as the unit measure for each medication.  This must appear on the actual hospice claim 
form.  Reporting is required for injectable drugs on a line-item basis per fill, using the appropriate 
Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System (HCPCS) code with units representing the amount 
filled.  Non-injectable prescriptions will also be reported on a line-item basis per fill (based on the 
amount dispensed by the pharmacy), using the NDC qualifier to represent the quantity of the drug 
filled and shall be reported as the unit measure.  Infusion pumps will be reported on a line-item 
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basis per pump order and per medication refill, using the appropriate revenue codes for the 
equipment and for the drugs along with the appropriate HCPCS code.  After reporting all of this 
additional data, line by line, for all Hospice Medicare patients, CHC will still get paid about $150 
per day and nothing about this additional reporting will make any difference whatsoever in the 
amount we are reimbursed for our services.  There is also no additional payment for the expense of 
these ongoing data collection mandates. 
 
Still to come… 
 
Hospice Item Set (HIS) implementation:  CMS has developed and tested a hospice patient-level 
item set to be used by all hospices to collect and submit standardized data items about each patient 
admitted to hospice. This standardized data collection tool, Hospice Item Set (HIS), will support 
quality reporting and will be used to collect data on seven NQF endorsed measures. Implementation 
is scheduled to begin July 1, 2014 and affects FY 2016 payment determination. 
 
Enforcement of the 5 day Payment Limit for Respite Care: CR 8569 addresses prevention of 
potential overpayments in the Medicare Hospice benefit.  New edits are being implemented to 
prevent payment of respite care for more than 5 days at a time for any hospice claim submitted on 
or after July 1, 2014. 
 
The HIPAA Omnibus Rule:  For those business associate agreements that qualify for the transition 
exception, the parties will have until the earlier of (1) the date the existing agreement is renewed or 
modified, or (2) September 22, 2014, to bring their agreements into compliance. 
 
Claims returned to provider (RTP):  CMS (FY2014 Wage Index Final Rule) has directed that all 
claims that use a manifestation code as a primary diagnosis (including debility and adult failure to 
thrive) will not be paid for services provided on and after October 1, 2014.  However, these codes 
may be used as a secondary/other diagnosis. 
 
Transition of CWF to HETS system:  Change Request 8248 planned for transition of the CWF to 
the HETS system on April 1, 2014.  CMS is delaying the date and will provide at least 90 days 
advanced notice of the new transition date.  If this had been online when promised, we could have 
removed one of the challenges to the Part D situation by being able to determine Medicare 
beneficiaries Part D coverage status and which insurance sponsor they had chosen. 
 
Due to space considerations, I am not including 2015 CMS changes at this time. 
 
 
CMS FINALLY RELEASES ACA PROMISED “HOSPICE CONCURENT CARE 
DEMONSTRATION PROJECT” RFP – LESS THAN PROMISED; NOT WHAT WAS 
EXPECTED 
 
CMS finally announced the Affordable Care Act promised concurrent care demonstration project 
calling it the Medicare Care Choices Model to allow Medicare beneficiaries with certain medical 
conditions (a few diagnoses) to receive “palliative care services” from selected hospice providers 
without forgoing curative care services as required by the Medicare Hospice Benefit.  The patients 
must be eligible for the Medicare Hospice Benefit – including a six months or less physician 
certification -- but cannot have been enrolled in it within the previous 30 days.  If they enroll in the 
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demo they may later choose one or the other, the Medicare Hospice Benefit or curative care, at any 
time, but cannot return to the demo after leaving.  They cannot be in a facility (nursing home, etc.) 
only a residential home setting.  Yet, even if they qualified and were eligible for Medicare Part A 
home health care (we’re a licensed provider) we couldn’t bill for it because home health care is 
specifically excluded from being covered for demo patients even though every other Medicare Part 
A, B, and D provider can still bill for the curative care piece.  The initiative is intended to allow 
CMS to study whether access to curative services results in improved quality of care and patient and 
family satisfaction, and whether there are any effects on use of curative services and the Medicare 
Hospice Benefit.  The Model is expected by CMS to cover at least 30,000 Medicare and 
Medicare/Medicaid dual eligible beneficiaries with advanced cancers, chronic obstructive 
pulmonary disease, congestive heart failure, and HIV/AIDS over a three-year period.  Based upon 
an application process, CMS will select at least 30 rural and urban hospices to participate in the 
program on a complicated scored and weighted selection process.  The “winners” will furnish 
services available under the Medicare Hospice Benefit (although you cannot call them that) for the 
Routine home care level of care.  Those would be the services that cannot be separately billed under 
Medicare Parts A, B, and D (except home health care).  In addition to providing in-home palliative 
care, nursing and medical social services, comprehensive assessments, patient and family 
counseling, plan of care, case management services and in-home respite care, hospices will also be 
expected to coordinate patient care among their own interdisciplinary teams, all outside physicians 
and DME suppliers and then report quality measures to CMS at regular intervals.  Patients and 
family members must be involved in decision making as well.  The services the hospice provides 
must be available 24/7, 365 calendar days per year.  Providers and suppliers furnishing curative 
services to beneficiaries participating in the Model will be able to continue to bill Medicare for 
reasonable and necessary services if they would have been covered anyway under Medicare Parts 
A, B, and D (except home health care).  “Winning” hospice programs will be paid a $400 per-
beneficiary / per-month fee (or $200 every 15 days for partial months) for managing their portion of 
the care.  The current national hospice routine home care rate is about $150 per day.  The demo is 
less than $14 per day.  Hospices interested in participating in the Model must apply by June 19, 
2014.  CHC is currently reviewing the daunting and voluminous application materials.  The 
instructions total more pages than the number of pages allowed in a completed application narrative.  
There is a great deal of discussion about this demo among the NHERT members.  All of us are 
extraordinarily disappointed and believe this Model makes little sense.  Still, some are considering 
applying only from a competitive defensive posture.  None of us have the staff or time to complete 
the daunting application process – particularly with the myriad other challenges we’re facing (see 
above section) -- and are currently looking for outsourcing resources should we decide to apply 
individually.  The main discussion thought-line currently is “if we don’t, what if one of our 
competitors does, what if they “win,” and what would that mean to us?”  More to come. 
 
 
COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE AND PROFESSIONAL ADVISORY GROUP MINUTES 
 
Attached to this report are the most recent minutes of the CHC internal Medical Compliance 
Committee meeting minutes.  The suggestion by the OIG for a Medicare Compliance Program is for 
the governing body to be involved / informed of compliance efforts.  Please contact me with any 
questions. 
 
Also included in this packet are the minutes of the annual meeting of the Professional Advisory 
Group.  This annual meeting is held once time each year for the purpose of meeting a paragraph 
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contained with the regulations for Medicare Home Health care certification.  This is only for our 
home health care business and completely separate from hospice.  We thank new board member 
Sue Morgan for filling the role of “community member” for this meeting. 
 
 
OUT AND ABOUT 
 
Several members of the CHC/HF Staff attended the St. Joseph County Chamber of Commerce 
“Salute to Business” luncheon on March 27. 
 
Several members of the CHC/HF Staff attended the annual Logan Nose-On Luncheon on March 25. 
 
Karl Holderman, Dave Haley, Mike Wargo, Amy Tribbett and I along with Holly Farmer, CHC 
Bereavement Coordinator, Amy Knapp, CHC Social Work Coordinator, and Rose Kiwanuka, 
National Director, Palliative Care Association of Uganda attended the National Hospice and 
Palliative Care Organization’s 29th Management and Leadership Conference at various times the 
week of March 24 in National Harbor, MA. 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS TO THIS PRESIDENT’S REPORT IMMEIDATELY FOLLOWING 
THIS SECTION OF THE .PDF 
 
Dave Haley’s Census Reports. 
 
Copy of article from February "Sassy" magazine featuring Okuyamba Fest. 
 
Advertisement from 1st Source Bank regarding winners of the St. Joseph County Chamber of 
Commerce “2014 Salute to Business Awards.” 
 
2/28/14 article from the South Bend Tribune regarding the “Salute to Business Awards.” 
 
CHC/HF Press Release regarding the “Salute to Business Award.” 
 
Press release regarding Joyce Sheldon public event appearance at the CHC Mishawaka Campus co-
sponsored by CHC and Sprenger Health Care. 
 
Thank you letter for CHC Grief Counseling at Marshall Intermediate Center in South Bend. 
 
Article from the Goshen Hospital and Health Care Foundation newsletter regarding their $11,000 
contribution to CHC. 
 
Article by Amy Tribbett on Advance Directives from Senior Life 
 
 
HARD COPY BOARD ITEMS TO BE DISTRIBUTED AT THE MEETING 
 
February and March 2014 Financial Information. 
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2013 Audited Financial Statements 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING 
 
Our next regular Board Meeting will be Wednesday, June 18, 2014 at 7:30 AM in Conference 
Room A, first floor at the Mishawaka Campus, 501 Comfort Place, Mishawaka, IN  46545.  In the 
meantime, if you have any questions, concerns, suggestions or comments, please contact me 
directly at 574-243-3117 or email mmurray@centerforhospice.org . 
 

# # # 
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Center for Hospice Care 
Compliance Committee Meeting Minutes 

March 19, 2014 
 

Members Present: Amy Tribbett, Dave Haley, Donna Tieman, Gail Wind, Jon Kubley, Karl Holderman, Mark Murray, Vicki 
Gnoth, Becky Kizer 

Absent: Ann Cowe 
 

Topic Discussion Action 
1. Call to Order:  3:00 p.m. 
2. LCDs • No new updates from Palmetto.   
3. Health Literacy • Reviewed information from Health Resources and Services Administration 

(HRSA). The average adult reads at an 8th grade level, 21% cannot read a 
newspaper, and 47% cannot read a bus schedule. Health care is generally written at 
the college level. The concern is that low health literacy may lead to increased 
hospitalizations, because people don’t pursue medical care because they can’t fill 
out the paperwork. From a compliance standpoint, this would be tied to informed 
consent.  

• It was suggested that staff be trained on how to look for clues and work with 
patients that may have literacy issues, such as using visual tools and teach back—
tell me how you would take this pill after I explained it to you. The social workers 
may have some information on looking for clues and recognizing what people do to 
hide their illiteracy. 

• We also need to be mindful of the language we use. For example:  Give or supply 
instead of provide; explain that respite means to give a rest; grief after death instead 
of bereavement; condition getting worse instead of progression, high blood 
pressure instead of hypertension. A lot of the terms we use like “actively dying” 
mean something different to a lay person. There is a free tool at Readability 
Formulas where you can type in a phrase or form and it will show the reading grade 
level. We tried it with our BreatheEasy brochure and it was a grade level 6; 
however the Introduction page from the Family Handbook was grade level 13. It is 
different if the document is geared towards a doctor’s office, but if it is for the 
general public we may want to put it through this exercise.  
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Topic Discussion Action 
• This could be a future compliance in-service or just presented at a staff meeting. A 

volunteer could take the documents we leave with families and go through this 
process. We had talked about having some volunteers review our admission packet 
for readability, but that has not happened yet. Some language in our forms and 
information is mandated by federal or state regulations, so we cannot change it. 
Amy will work with the volunteer coordinators and report back at the next 
compliance meeting.  

 
 
 
Amy will work with 
the VC and report 
back.  

4. Decision Trees • Krieg DeVault reviewed and updated the decision trees. They are on the staff 
website in a folder under Files. This could also be a good topic for the annual in-
service. Karl did a presentation on it when it first came out a few years ago. 
Managers need to utilize it more often. Becky will update the decision trees on the 
staff website.  

 

5. OIG Looking at 
ALF 

• The OIG is looking at hospice in assisted living facilities (ALF) and also at the use 
of general inpatient care. ALFs have the longest lengths of stay. We don’t think our 
ALF patients live any longer than those in the home setting. Families frequently 
don’t want to take the patient out of the ALF when they should be in a skilled 
nursing facility or back at home. Families tend to think CHC should be providing 
more for them than we should. We use the same admission and recert criteria no 
matter where the patient resides. We are not even up to the minimum LOS problem 
areas. Karl looked at it when he was working on the cost report. From 2012 to 2013 
the percentage of patients in an ECF dropped from 33.9% in 2012 to 26.3% in 
2013. Those in an ALF increased from 5.6% in 2012 to 10.4% in 2013. He didn’t 
look at the ALOS.  

 

6. Annual In-service • Last year we focused on GIP. Every day we try the best we can to be compliant. 
We also have several different random internal audits in place that helps us with 
this. We feel good we have compliance plans based on the OIG suggested plans, 
and we do quarterly education and have minutes that reflect it. Possibilities for the 
2014 compliance in-service could include the revised decision tree and health 
literacy which both support informed consent.  

 

Adjournment • The meeting adjourned at 3:50 p.m. Meet again in three months.  Next meeting TBA 
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Center for Hospice Care  
Professional Advisory Group Meeting Minutes 

April 8, 2014 
 

Members Present: Dave Haley, Donna Bailey, Donna Tieman, Greg Gifford, Judy Jourdan, Mark Murray, Sue Morgan, Vicki Gnoth, 
Becky Kizer  

Absent: Amber Burger, Amy Knapp, Anna Wasierski, Jon Kubley, Julie Englert 
 

Topic Discussion Action 
1. Call to Order:  8:00 a.m. 
2. Minutes • The minutes of the 04/09/13 meeting were approved unanimously by consensus.   
3. Introductions • New member Sue Morgan from Kindred Hospital was introduced.  
4. OASIS Report • Results of the OASIS Report for the period of 10/2012 – 09/2013 were reviewed for 

the categories of Pain and Hospitalization. OASIS questions are asked of all Medicare 
and Medicaid Home Health patients. We focus on two main areas—pain and 
hospitalizations.  

• Pain – How often the home health team checked patient for pain: CHC 96%, Indiana 
98%, National 99%. How often the home health team treated the patient’s pain: CHC 
94%, Indiana 98%, National 98%. How often patient had less pain when moving 
around: CHC 47%, Indiana 67%, National 68%. We are looking at the question to see 
how it is phrased and how staff is interpreting it. The majority of our home health 
patients transition into hospice for pain and when their condition deteriorates.  

• Hospitalizations – How often patient had to be admitted to the hospital: CHC 6%, 
Indiana 17%, National 16%. How often patient needed any urgent, unplanned care in 
the hospital emergency room without being admitted to the hospital: CHC 17%, 
Indiana 12%, National 12%.  

• OASIS has been updated to version C-1, and the biggest change incorporates the new 
ICD-10 diagnosis codes. The ICD-10 was originally scheduled to be implemented 
10/01/14, but that has been pushed back to 2015; however, OASIS C-1 will still begin 
October 1st.  

 

5. Clinical Record 
Review 

• Two areas of concern for 2013 were care plans: (1) Care plan revised as indicated was 
50%, and (2) DME reflected in the in care plan was 43%. Donna Tieman has met with 
nursing staff to educate them on updating and maintaining their care plans.   

 

6. Policy Review • The following revised policies were reviewed: 
• Standards of Care – Deleted first paragraph under Procedures, because it reflects 
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Topic Discussion Action 
hospice instead of home health.  

• Bereavement Services – In the fourth paragraph, changed “one year” to “13 months.”  
• Clinical Records – Under #7, change to read “The clinical record contains a discharge 

summary, and clinical records of discharged patients are completed upon discharge 
from the agency.” Under #8, change last sentence to read “An addendum to the 
electronic medical record may be made, but never changed, using the date of the 
addendum in a memo attached to the date of the contact being addended.”  

• The changes were approved unanimously by consensus.  
7. New Business • The administrative team will be looking at the Conditions of Participation for 484.16 

“Group of professional personnel,” the single paragraph requiring this meeting be held 
for home health only once per year to make sure we are meeting the regulation and not 
doing too much or too little.  

 

Adjournment • The meeting adjourned at 8:20 a.m. Next meeting April 
2015 TBA 
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